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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 28th June 2016. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                             Cllr. S. Munn          



 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                  Cllr. M. Page-Bailey    
                                   
 Cllr. P. Dennis           

        Cllr. D. Pengelly

 



 Cllr. S. Hanson           
        Cllr. R. Piper
                                     Cllr. B. Lamb     
        
        Cllr. G.R. Reed
                                     Cllr. Maycock


 

              
      



661. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Boot-Handford due to holiday.
662. Devon Air Ambulance Toby Russel to speak on night landing for Air Ambulance in the Parish.

Cllr. Leithall welcomed Mr. Russel who explained that he is the Community Helipad Development Officer and that they hope by October to be flying until midnight every day. We are looking for outside investment with a network of Community pads paid for by a Community Fund.

The requirements are a 50meter x 50meter area with no electric cables, with flat easy access for a vehicle.

Our workman met Mr. Russel and took him around and showed him different areas.

The critical element is a flight safety operational transfer location.

He thought the playing field on The Down would be ideal, with a practical access at the top end by the car park. As near an ideal setting as possible. The lighting is a 10meter high column 150 watt LED lights. A remote switching system operated by the Air Ambulance. The tower needs concreting in, and mains power from the Pavilion. The total will be approximately £4,000 before installation, lighting to be funded by the community at large, it might take 1, 2, 3 years but the community helipad group would support community working.
Cllr. Reed asked if the area was lit like a football area would that be ok for landing. Mr. Russell agreed it would be.

Cllr. Benson asked what time scale we need to bring in or can we budget for it over a longer period of time.

Mr. Russell stated they would be night flying till midnight by October to bigger towns over the first 2-3 years, it will be a rolling 5 year program the single column phase powering switch will be paid for by the Air Ambulance.

As the location is the Recreation Field this should go to Open Spaces and to F&GP to put a budget together and look at the risk basis, or should we put money into the land ambulance.
663. Chairman's Report.
I attended the Hub Club’s official opening of the Boat Marina at Weir Quay. West Devon Borough Council was represented by Cllr Philip Sanders (leader of West Devon Council) and Deputy Mayor of West Devon Cllr Jeffrey Moody.

There is an encouraging update about prospective funding for the Bere Alston Playpark regeneration project spearheaded by BARP (Bere Alston Recreation Park) group, but for now this should be covered under Part 2 proceedings.
Cllr. Piper proposed Council go into part 2 Standing Order 3p, seconded by Cllr. Benson.

Discussions took place.

Cllr. Benson proposed Council come out of part 2, reinstate Standing Order 3p, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.

The Parish Road Equipment project to support the local Road Warden scheme has made visible progress because a digger operator was found to prepare the site and the steel container delivered and installed.

The Bere Ferrers Emergency Plan has been updated and should hopefully be approved for public release this evening.

The first use of TAP funding for Lengthsman services has been used to employ Mr Jeffries to cut grass verge visibility splays at certain junctions and bends in the Peninsula and also, some drains and gullies have been identified for future maintenance.

Some progress has been made by Bere Alston United Football Club regarding the option for them to join CASC (Community Amateur Sports Club) to help qualify for business rate relief for the use of the Sports Pavilion.

664. To Interview applicant for vacant Council post.

The Clerk explained that there were two applicants, Mr. Mike Thomas and Mr. Mark Page- Bailey but Mr. Thomas contacted her stating he had reconsidered and decided not to stand.

The Chairman of Council explained the procedure to Mr. Page-Bailey.

Mr. Page-Bailey gave a resume on why he would like to join Council. Councillors then asked Mr. Page-Bailey questions, he was then asked to leave the Council Chamber. Councillor’s agreed Mr. Page-Bailey had varied experience and it will be nice to have a local businessman on the Council.

Mr. Page-Bailey was invited to join the Council and duly signed his Declaration of Acceptance; he was then invited to stay for Full Council.
665. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Chapman – reported that Mr. Mike Endean was working on his allotment.

2a) Cllr. Benson – informed Council that the Brownies will be doing a litter pick under the auspices of 

 

     Outstanding Natural Beauties on Friday afternoon.

2b) Cllr. Benson – is not happy about the reply from DCC re: the sign at the end of Cornwall Street and 

Pentillie Road. The Clerk explained that she had spoken to Mr. Doswell and he said County is not replacing unnecessary signs, and this sign was never returned to the depot. Cllr. Benson felt this is not a satisfactory conclusion; we need to write a stiff letter to Mr. Peter Marshall.

3) Cllr. Munn – Bere Ferrers Villagers will be meeting on 13th July to discuss the Cycle Track.

4) Cllr. Dennis – Asked if anyone had any information on the burnt out motor cycle on the junction of 

Denham Bridge Road. The Clerk explained that the motor cyclist thought a BMW car coming from the Tavistock direction was going to let him out but when the car did not stop the motor cyclist dropped the bike to get out of the way and the bike caught fire. Cllr. Benson stated the wreckage had to stay until the insurance have seen it.

666. To approve the minutes of Full Council meeting held on the 31st May as a true record and taken
        as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.

Cllr. Reed pointed out that minute 608(3) should read ‘The following week is the Hub Club official opening of the boat, dingy and gig park’.

Matters Arising.
Minute 609(546[1]) – with regards to Council linking Facebook into the website. Cllr. Leithall asked how

 we would roll it out and who would monitor it. Cllr. Dennis offered to monitor it.

This to be an agenda item for F&GP.

Minute 598 – Cllr. Dennis stated that the Fire Escape Sign in the passage way to the foyer will be removed 
and the lights will be repaired before the end of the summer holidays.







SO RESOLVED
667. To approve the minutes of the Plans Meeting held on the 7th June as a true record and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.
Cllr. Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
SO RESOLVED
668. To approve the minutes of the Footpaths and Environment meeting held on the 7th June as a true 
        record and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.

Cllr. Piper asked how the Princess Diana Memorial stone at Battens had been smashed. The Clerk has made enquiries but has not been able to find any information.

Matters Arising.

Minute 628 – The Clerk has been contacted by DCC offering Terry Martin a place to take the Chapter 8 

training, he would like to do it but has asked how many hours a month would Council require him to work.

Cllr. Lamb hoped everything would be in place by September and felt that perhaps Terry could do a few hours here and there.

Minute 624 – Cllr. Chapman asked if the workman could alter the stile on footpath 2 to the V shape.

Minute 627 – Cllr. Benson stated that Mr. Jeffries did do all the work in cutting visibility splays.

Cllr. Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
SO RESOLVED
669. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 14th June and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Matters Arising.
Minute 633 – Progress is being made with Mr. Westlake and the CASCA document. 
Minute 641(2a) – Clerk has received no informtaion on person or persons weed killing the hedge at Bere 

Alston Allotment..

Minute 641(2b) – Cllr. Benson informed Council that the bags do not have dog poo in them, they are empty 



     for use by users of the Dog Exercise Field.

Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
670. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes meeting held on 21st 
       June and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis  proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
Matters Arising.
Minute 655 – Cllr. Benson as you know we have programmed a Power Point presentation for next Tuesday, 

I would ask that all members read the advised chapters and bullet points before the presentation takes place. These are the chapters not the Neighbourhood Plan we need to talk to someone to seek advice on how to knit it into the plan.

Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.







SO RESOLVED
671. Internal Audit to be undertaken by Cllr. Pengelly and Cllr. Piper.
Cllr. Piper stated they took sample items and did an audit trail and all was in order.

672. Cllr. Lamb amendment to section 6 of the Road Strategy Document.

Cllr. Lamb stated there were a couple of plans which needed changing in section 6 of the Road Strategy Document and section 10.

Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the Road Strategy Document as amended, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.

Cllr. Piper asked about the 6’6” width of a vehicle and did this include mirrors. Devon County Council Highways says it does not include mirrors. Cllr. Lamb would like to ask Geoffry Cox to take it up with the Ministry of Transport.
673. Report by Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council and Plymouth Port of Marine Liaison 
        Meeting.
I attended the June meeting that was held at The Plymouth University Marine Station in Queen Anne’s Battery. I had to correct the minutes that informed all that I represented Bere Ferrers Borough Council. The meeting began with a presentation by Micky Goble, Plymouth City Council’s Pier master, who talked about his roles & responsibilities under the 1847 Harbour, Docks and Pier clauses act. These included licensing, boat storage, moorings, 15 slipways and 17 navigation lights, duties not helped by the fact that his service does not currently have a boat. 

The Slipway Audit has been completed in draft. This audit was last completed in 1998. Each slipway has been analysed for access, parking, turning areas, condition and suitability for craft assessment. This work has so far concentrated on 61 public slipways.

James Millidige of the RNLI gave a presentation on the operations of the Plymouth based lifeboat and the Water Safety committee. There have been 25 launches of the lifeboat. One of the main concerns is the increase in Drunken swimming, a campaign is being launched and has been given the strap line of “Don’t Drink and Drown”. 

Natural England is updating its advice package on designated sites including reefs, rocks and the impact of invasive species. 

Work is going on to investigate a new silt disposal site should the current one at Whitsand become unusable.

The council is heavily involved in the production of a Joint Local Plan with Plymouth and South Hams. A first public consultation will commence on 1st July and run for six weeks until 12th August. The six week consultation period will be in part over the summer holiday period, this may be by some, considered to be unfortunate, however, timing is vital, to enable the completed plan to be introduced in early 2017. As Cllr Sanders stated at our last Full Council, WDBC is engaged in the process of creating a Local Authority Trading Company. This will allow the council to trade and generate a profit, helping to offset the cuts being faced with the withdrawal of the Government Support Grant. No decision has been made on this matter yet. 

674. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
The first draft of the combined Joint Local Plan including South Hams, WDBC and Plymouth is now available for public consultation which concludes on 12th August.  This includes proposed sites for development in Bere Alston.

WDBC Quarterly performance figures which reflect our service levels are still causing concern.  There are however signs of improvement particularly with the turnaround of Planning Applications.  A full Overview & Scrutiny exercise is to be carried out on the whole Transformation-18 project to be reported back to Full Council.

The proposal to set-up a 'Local Authority Controlled Company' which would provide council services on a more commercial basis is still occupying much of the council's time and will be decided on in the next few weeks.

675. Cllr. Benson to bring Emergency Plan booklet to Council for approval.

Cllr. Benson stated that the current version was produced in December 2011 and it has now been changed and updated.

Cllr. Benson asked for approval of the updated Emergency Plan. Subject to Granville Starkies help, the booklet will be put on the Council Website.

Advise people to go on to  Council Website to make sure phone contacts are up to date. A paper copy will be available for those who do not have or use a computer or have not got access to the internet. For the latest version please see website.

Cllr. Lamb proposed a vote of thanks to Cllr. Benson and agreed approval, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
676. Correspondence.
1) Devon County Council Highways – Temporary Road Closure Wednesday 22nd June – 31st October 

2016, road over Tuckermarsh Bridge Bere Ferrers. The temporary restriction is considered necessary to enable public safety due to damaged retaining wall.
2) WDBC – No change to collect garden waste.

      No charge to collect garden waste
West Devon Borough Councillor’s have decided that they will not be charging for their garden waste collection service.

Making the decision whether to charge their residents or not for collecting garden waste, has been very difficult for Councillors. This is the second time that the item has been on the Council agenda and it has been fully debated and explored by a working group and by the Council’s Hub Committee.

The decision was difficult for them because they were being asked to decide between continuing with a free service that was not statutory, and charging for an opt in collection services which would support the Council financially. 

West Devon Borough Councillors had also discussed what the impact on residents might be, who would lose out and how the service might run.

Today all of the Councillors were asked to make their decision and they decided not to introduce a charge for this service by a vote of 18 against and 9 in favour of introducing a charge. 

Cllr Robert Sampson, West Devon Borough Council's Lead Member for Commercial Services said: “None of us wanted to introduce a charge for the garden waste service, but we do all recognise that the Council is facing a difficult future where non statutory services may have to be paid for.  We have investigated this in considerable detail so that Councillors have been able to make a decision in light of the fullest information
“We made a pledge to protect our front line services and while not a service that we have to provide, Councillors clearly felt that it is a service we should continue to provide for all residents as part of our overall waste and recycling service”. 

Cllr Philip Sanders Leader of West Devon Borough Council Said: " I have thought long and hard about this and supported the proposal as the Leader of the Council knowing the financial difficulties that we face, but I fully understand the concerns of the majority of the Councillors who voted against this .  We shall continue to offer the garden waste collection service which is greatly valued as part of our waste and recycling service."
The garden waste collection service will form part of the package that West Devon Borough Council intend go out to tender with later this year, when they look to renew their waste collection contract for the whole borough.  The service will continue to be funded through residents' Council tax payments  

3) WDBC – Priorities to achieve financial sustainability. 
West Devon Borough Council recently agreed its priorities, with one being to achieve financial sustainability in order to continue to deliver services to our communities.  Our financial model identified that the Council needs to close a cumulative budget gap of £1m by the financial year 2020/21, due to a reduction in Government funding.  Financial sustainability will be achieved by way of cost saving, cost recovery and income generation with the aim to limit the financial impact on council tax payers.  

The Council is currently reviewing its provision of non-statutory services, such as the support of events held within West Devon.  Whilst the Council wishes to maintain support for these events, it is mindful of making the best use of council tax payer money and ensuring that the Councils resources are utilised fairly and consistently across the whole community.  This means that where additional services are provided to one event or community, these services are paid for so as not to subsidise one event or community at the expense of another.

A large number of events are currently supported across South West Devon - from major festivals and regattas to smaller village and community events.  The way in which we support events varies depending on the event and how it is organised and whether it is organised for commercial or community gain.  The list below gives an idea of how the Council helps some of the events in West Devon to happen:

         Use of land to hold events on 

         Expertise in planning, licensing and health & safety for events

         Licensing for events/activities within the event
         Equipment to help with specific events – e.g. litter pickers and black sacks for tidy ups

         Additional public toilet staffing

         Production and implementation of a waste management plan

         Post event clear up and trade waste collection

         Parking & traffic flow assistance

         Support for Britain in Bloom competitions

We need to consider in our future plans which elements of event management require a fee and if so, what that fee should be. The Council is committed to ensuring that events continue to thrive in line with our organisational priorities.  It is important that the support given is consistent, fair and critically, covers the cost of the Council’s input.  I hope you will support us with your feedback in carrying out this assessment which will be used to inform our future policy.

4) Robert Mackie. - Just a quick note to say a very big thank you from Margaret and myself for the card and gift on our 50th Anniversary, it was quite unexpected and very much appreciated.
5) DCC – Newsletter. Is Devon a good place to live? £1.9million Pothole Action Fund, Community Transport Award winners honoured
6) Devon County Highways – Have spoken with John Doswell recently regarding the works to repair the Tuckermarsh Retaining Wall he suggested I should contact you regarding our plans for the work.
In particular I had requested use of the layby on the B3257 (On the right hand side approaching Bere Alston from Tavistock). The area would be used for site cabins and some storage.

He had no objections but suggested that I contact you to request your approval.
7) WDBC – EU Referendum Results from West Devon.

8) Residents of The Down Petition – A petition from residents and users of The Down, requesting 

 Council to inspect  The Down and determine a course of

     preventative action before a serious accident occurs.

     We the residents would welcome a 20mph speed limit on The

     Down.

     Council is aware of the problems and they are in the 

     Neighbourhood Plan and the Road Strategy Document.

     Explain that Parish Council has no jurisdiction on roads, this is   

     dealt with by Devon County Council Highways. The Parish Council 

     will forward your petition onto David Whitton Head of Highways 

     also Cllr. Grove.

     Cllr. Lamb stated that Portsmouth have introduced 20mph limits 

     and there has been a change of policy on this.

9) Youth2Youth – AGM Monday 18th July, The Hut 7pm.

10) Devon County Council – Nps Group Allotment Rent Review.





The rent payable by the Parish Council to the County Council has not been

 reviewed since 25th March 1996. Your current rent is £600.00 per annum.

We agreed a fair and reasonable rent increase would be to £700.00 per annum. Accordingly therefore I enclose herewith two copies of the requisite rent Memorandum of Agreement. Can you please arrange for one copy to be signed by a duly authorized representative of the Parish Council, in the presence of a witness and return the signed copy to me.

11) The following accounts for payment :-


H.M. Revenue and Customs Tax & NI April/May/June

£1,389.42p


Adam Smith Excavation work for container



  £105 .00


Impact Services Thorough Clean BA Public Toilets


  £285.00

Cllr. Benson proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9.14pm.
Signed this 26th July 2016.
Chairman………………………………..
